
Charles and Margaret Hall Cushwa Center
for the Study of American Catholicism

Subscription Renewal

It is time to renew your subscription
to the Newsletter. Please fill out
the renewal form at the end of the
Newsletter and mail it along with two
dollars to Cushwa Center, universi ty
of Notre Dame, 614 Memorial Library,
Notre Dame, IN 46556

American Catholic Historical Association

The spring meeting of the American
Catholic Historical Association will
be held on April 13 and 14, 1984 at

Villanova university, villanova, penn

sylvania. professor Bernard F. Reilly
<;>f Vil�anova' s Department of History
1S ch aLrper son of the Organizing and

Program Committee.

American Society of Church History
The spring 1984 meeting of the Ameri
can Society of Church History will be
held at the Iliff School of Theology,
Denver, Colorado, on March 29-31.

"Religion and Science" will be the

program theme. The scope of the topic
is intended broadly to include such
issues as ReI ig ion, Heal th, and Med i
cine: and Religion and Technology.
professor Nathan Hatch, Department of

History, University of Notre Dame is
.

'

cha1rperson of the program committee.

Religion in the West Symposium
A conference on ReI ig ion and Soc iety
in the American West will be held at
Saint Mary's College of California on

June 15 and 16, 1984. Its focus will
be on the pacific, Southwest, and
Rocky Mountain regions, from the Span
ish colonial era to the recent past.
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The program directors are especially
interested in panels or papers on the

following topics: the Spanish Church
and its legacy, missionaries and Indi
ans, religion and social reform, the

religious factor in politics, churches
in immigrant communities, religion and
the schools, new sects, and religious
colonies such as the Mormons. papers
or proposals for panels on other rele
vant topics are also welcome. The
conference papers will be published in
book form by Saint Mary's College.
completed papers or 300-word summaries
of papers should be sent, along wi th
curriculum vitae, by Feb. 1, 1984 to

program Directors, Religion in the
West Symposium, Box AO, Saint Mary's
College of California, Moraga, CA
94575.

Holy Cross Conference

The third annual conference on the

History of the Congregations of Holy
Cross in the USA will be held Apr il
6-8 at Saint Mary's College, Notre

Dame, Ind iana. The Conference theme
will be Holy Cross on the Frontier
(Texas, New Mexico, Alaska, peru).
For further information, contact:
Rev. James Connelly, C.S.C., P.O. Box

568, Notre Dame, IN 46556.

Parish Histories

The universi ty of Notre Dame Library
gratefully acknowledges all those who

responded so generously to its request
for parish histories. As additional
or new materials become available,
kindly notify Charlotte Ames, univer
si ty of Notre Dame Memorial Library,
Notre Dame, IN 46556. Thank you.



America-Holy Land Colloquium
The Second International Scholars Col
loquium on America-Holy Land Studies
was held at the National Archives from

Aug. 30 to Sept. 1, 1983.

America-Holy Land Studies is a joint
project of the Institute of contempo
rary Jewry of Hebrew University of Je
rusalem and the American Jewish His
tor ical Soc iety to promote the study
and understanding of the relationships
between America and the Holy Land be
tween 1620 and 1948. The project de

velops research programs, holds aca

demic conferences, and sponsors publi
cations.

At the colloquium, Professor Robert
D. Cross of the University of virginia
presented a paper on American Catholic
at t i tudes toward the Holy Land up to

1917. Professor Cross w ishes to cor

respond with people interested in the

topic.

papers presented at the colloquium
will be published in a volume of Pro

ceedings. For information, contact:
Bernard Wax, American Jewish Histori
cal Society, 2 Thornton Road, waltham,
MA 02154.

Maryknoll China History Project
The Maryknoll China History project,
jointly sponsored by the Maryknoll
Fathers and Brothers, has employed a

research team for the past three and a

half years to interview over 200 Mary
knollers and Chinese who formerly
served the two societies in China and
to research and index the extensive
archival sources. It is anticipated
that this phase of the project will be
completed by the summer of 1984 when
the writing phase can begin.

The proj ect I s Adv isory Board has de
fined the final product as a "one-vol
ume critical history using the histor
ical method. This will include the

history of institutions, the charism
of the Maryknoll communities, and the
stories of the common people (Mary
knollers and Chinese)."

Marianists Form Center

The Conference of Marianists from Can
ada and the uni ted States has estab
lished a North American Center for
Marianist Studies. Four Marianist
provinces, Cincinnati, New york, paci
fic, and st. Louis, have agreed to

sponsor and finance the center for an

initial one-year period.

The purpose of the center according to
its organizers is "to help the Family
of Mary grow in the understanding, ap
preciation, sharing, and development
of the Marianist charism." The center
will prov ide a range of serv ices in
developing an understanding of the
Marianist tradition.

The center will initially be located
at San Antonio, Texas, and will be
staffed by Rev. Robert A. Ross, S.M.,
Director; Sister Anna Huth, F.M.I.,
and Rev. ,Joseph Stefanelli, S.M. For
additional information, write to Rev.
Robert A. Ross, S.M., Marianist Forma
tion Community, 3303 w. Woodlawn, San
Antonio, TX 78228.

American Irish Historical Society
Receives NEH Grant

The American Irish Historical Society
has recently received a grant from the
National Endowment for the Humanities
to support the cataloging of archival
and manuscript materials relating to
the history of the Irish in America.

In the course of i ts eighty-six year
history, the AIHS has collected docu
ments, records, and photographs of in
dividuals and organizations. The NEH

grant will fund the processing of over

two hundred linear feet of these col
lections, which include records of the
Friends of Irish Freedom (1919-1936),
the Catholic Club of New york (1873-
1957), the Guild of Catholic Lawyers
(1928-1956), the Society of the

Friendly Sons of st. Patrick (1803-
1964), and the American Irish Histori
cal Society (1897-present). The grant
will also support the publication of a

guide to the collections which will be
made available to the public.



The Archives and Manuscript Department
of the AIHS is open for scholarly re

searchers. For an appointment, phone
Lisa M. Hottin, Curator, at 212-288-
2263. The general research Library
and periodical Room are open to the

public Thursday through saturday,
10:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m.. The Society
is located at 991 Fifth Avenue, New

York, NY 10028.

United States Catholic Historical
Society Appointment
The Executive Council of the uni ted
States Catholic Historical Society has

appointed James J. Mahoney as its
first full-time Executive Director ef
fective .ï an , 1, 1983.

Mr. Mahoney has been associated with
the Society since 1974 when he was ap

pointed corresponding secretary. In

1976 he was named executive secretary.

A graduate of St. Joseph's Seminary
and College, Yonkers, New York, Mr.

Mahoney holds a master's degree in Li

brary Science from Pratt Institute, as

well as an M.A. in Religious Studies
from Manhattan College.

The creation of the position of execu

tive director marks the first in a

series of reorganizational procedures
being contemplated by the Executive
Council in order to revitalize the So

ciety.

Mr. Mahoney bel ieves that the clergy
and laity have a substantial interest
in Catholic studies but that academic
scholars cannot ordinarily reach the

Catholic public. It is hoped that
studies of Catholic history can be

presented to the public at the consum

er level.

Holy Cross History Association

At the conclusion of the 1983 Confer
ence on the History of the Congrega
tions of Holy Cross in the USA on

March 19, 1983, a group of fourteen

Holy Cross religious met at Moreau

Seminary, Notre Dame, Indiana, to or

ganize the Holy Cross History Associa
tion.

The organizers initially plan to iden

tify those persons inside one or an

other of the Holy Cross communi ties
who are interested in the history of

the family of religious congregations
which trace their origins to Father
Basil Moreau and the communi ty which
he founded in Sain te-Cro ix, Le Mans,
France.

In March 1984, at the third annual

Conference on the History of the Con

gregations of the Holy Cross in the

USA, an organization will be formally
launched with charter and by-laws.
Membership will be open to all.

A newsletter, Holy Cross History, be

gan publication in the spring of 1983
and will be published twice a year in
the spr ing and fall. For further in

formation, contact: Newsletter of Holy
Cross History Association, P.o. Box

568, Notre Darne, IN 46556.

Pamphlets in American History
The Universi ty of Notre Dame Library
has recently acquired pamphlets in
American History: Group IV: Catholl
cism and Anti-Catholicism, published
by the Microfilming Corporation of

America, 1982. Consisting of 1,340
primary source pamphlets documenting
the ideals of early American Catholic

immigrants, the pamphlets and other

types of material date from the late
1700s to the early 20th century. Ti
tles are from the holdings of the
American Catholic Historical Society,
with archives at st. Charles Seminary,
Philadelphia. The collection will be
available for use in the Microtext
Reading Room, university of Notre Dame

Reading Room, university of Notre Dame

Memorial Library. A title list to the

collection, edited by Michael J. Mato

chik, was prepared in 1982 (127 p.).
pamphlets in Amer ican H is tory, Group
IV: A Bibliographic Guide to the Mi
croform Collectlon, edited by Mlchael
J. Matochik (Sanford, N.C.: Microfilm
ing Corporation of America, 1983) pro
viding author, title, and subject ac

cess, should be available in December
1983.



Symposium on Perspectives of Catholic
Schools-100 years
ursuline College, pepper pike, Ohio,
will sponsor a conference to observe
the 100th anniversary of the develop
ment of Catholic schools in the united
States since the Third plenary Council
of Baltimore of 1884. The purpose of
the conference is to examine and to
increase awareness of the historical
dimension of Catholic education from
1884 to the present. The symposium
will be held at Ursuline College from
June 25 to 29, 1984.

Historical Society Formed

The St. James Historical society, the
first Catholic historical society in
the state of washington, was incorpo
rated on December 21, 1982. The Soci
ety was formed to preserve the history
of St. James Church, Vancouver, Wash
ington. This historic parish dates
from 1846. The original church became
the cathedral of the newly formed dio
cese of Nesqually in 1850. The pres
ent church, the second cathedral of
the diocese, was built in 1884.

The Society's members are committed to

seeking artifacts and later displaying
them in the vancouver Museum. For

membership information, contact: St.
James Historical Society, 218 W. 12th,
Vancouver, WA 98660.

American Catholic Studies Seminar

The seminar met twice during the fall
semester of 1983 at Notre Dame. In
the first session, Sept. 29, Professor
Arne Sparr of Northland College at

Ashland, Wisconsin, presented a paper
on "Frank O'Malley: Thinker, Critic,
Revivalist."

In October, professor Scott Appleby,
of St. xav ier univers i ty in Chicago,
presented a paper on "American Catho
lic Modernism: Dunwoodie and the New
york Review, 1895-1910."

These papers
working papers.
$3.00.

are now available as

The cost per paper is

Benedictine Archives Conference

The American-Cassinese Federation
sponsored its Second Monastic Archival
Conference at St. John's Abbey, Col
legeville, Minnesota, June 19-21,
1983. Thirty-two Archivists of Bene
dictine and Trappist communities in
the united States and Canada attended
the sessions which included refresher
courses in archival techniques as well
as advanced programs on such topics as

oral history and audio-visual collec
tions.

Rev. Joel Rippinger, O.S.B., of Marmi
on Abbey, Aurora, Illinois, served as

keynote speaker for the conference,
addressing himself to the recent "dis

covery" of monastic archives as

sources for the history of the church
in this country and to what is needed
in the future to continue the develop
ment of such archives.

The gathering concluded with the for
mulation of very specif ic plans for
the future. These include the draft
ing of a policy statement which calls
for the appointment of a professional
ly trained archivist in each of the

approximately 40 Benedictine abbeys in
the united States. The statement will
be presented to the presidents of the
American Benedictine federations and
to the Congress of Abbots. The parti
cipants also formalized the establish
ment of a monastic archives conference
which will meet every two years.
Plans are already being made for the
next gathering to be held at St. An
selm's Abbey, Manchester, New Hamp
shire, in the summer of 1985.

Travel Research Grants

TO assist scholars who wish to use the

university's library and archival col
lection of Catholic Americana the
Cushwa Center annually awards Research
Travel Grants. Anyone interested in
applying for a grant for 1984 should
write for application forms to the
Cushwa Cen ter, 614 Memor ial Library,
Notre Dame, IN 46556. The deadl ine
for applying for a 1984 grant is
Dec. 1, 1983.



Diocesan Archivists Organization
After several years of discussion and

planning, an Association of Catholic
Diocesan Archivists has been formed.
The officers of the association with
their diocesan affiliation are: James
M. O'Toole (Boston), president; Rev.
Leonard P. Blair (Detroit), vice pres

ident; and Rev. Leo J. Tibesar (St.
paul), Secretary-Treasurer. The Exec
utive Board consists of: Rev. Harry
M. Culkin (Brooklyn), Rev. Edmund Hus

sey (Cincinnati), Sr. Catherine Louise
LaCoste (San Diego), and Ofelia Ten
nant (San Antonio).

Annual dues have been set at $15 with
membership open to persons responsible
for diocesan archives on a full-time
or part-time basis.

The association has set a number of

goal s for the near fu ture, incl ud ing
the sponsorship of workshops and other
educational programs at both the basic
and more advanced levels. In addi
tion, the association plans to main
tain contact with the National Confer
ence of Catholic Bishops in an effort
to establish reasonable standards for
d iocesan arch ives. To tha t end, i t
will work to develop "core statements"
for archival programs, defining the

necessary components and basic needs
of a diocesan archives.

The association will continue to hold
at least one meeting each year in con

j unction wi th the annual meeting of
the Society of American Archivists.
This year's gathering took place Oct.
4, 1983, at the St. Paul Seminary,
St. paul, MN.

Center Awards Graduate Fellowship
The Charles and Margaret Hall Cushwa
Graduate Fellowship in American Catho
lic Studies for the academic year
1983-84 has been awarded to Rev. Dan
iel MCLellan. Father MCLellan, a doc
toral cand idate in Notre Dame's De

partment of History, is writing a dis
sertation on the development of Catho
I ic Char i t ies in the Archd iocese of
Boston in the twentieth century.

Hibernian Research Award

The Cushwa Center is pleased to an

nounce a new research grant program.
Funded by an endowment from the An

cient Order of Hibernians and the La

dies Auxiliary of the Ancient Order of

Hibernians, the purpose of the award
is to further research in the area of
Irish American studies. An award of

$2,000 will be made to a postdoctoral
scholar of any academic discipline who
is engaged in a research project stud

ying the Irish experience in the u.S.

Applications for the 1984 Hibernian
Research Award must be made before
Dec. 31, 1983. Further inquiries
about the award and requests for ap
plication forms should be addressed to

Director, Charles and Margaret Hall
Cushwa Center for the Study of Ameri
can Catholicism, 614 Memorial Library,
university of Notre Dame, Notre Dame,
IN 46556.

Bibliography Update
A Supplement to American Catholic Bib
liography 1970-1982, by James Henne

sey, S.J., is now available in the
form of a working paper, Ser ies 14,
No.1, Fall 1983, and is available
from the Cushwa Center at the price of

$3.00. The supplement updates Father

Hennesey's previous bibliography.

Notre Dame Study of Catholic Parish Life

The Notre Dame Study of Catholic Par
ish Life is a major study being under
taken by the university of Notre

Dame. An important phase of this

study will focus on a general history
of the parish in six regional areas of
the united States. The following his
torians were selected to research and
write these regional histories:

Jeffrey M. Burns, pacific Region; Jo

seph J. Casino, Northeast Region;
Carol Jensen, Inter-Mountain Region;
Rev. Michael J. MCNally, South Atlan
tic Reg ion; Charles E. Nolan, Sou th

Region; Stephen J. Shaw, Midwest Re

gion.

It is anticipated that they will com

plete their work by July 1984.



A New History of Detroit

Leslie Woodcock Tentler, historian of
Ann Arbor, Michigan, has been commis
sioned by the Archdiocese of Detroi t
to wri te a 70-year history. An asso

ciate professor of history at the uni
versity of Michigan, Mrs. Tentler will
begin her historical research where
the popular "pare History" ends in
1888, and continue through to the
death of Edward Cardinal Mooney in
1958. She plans an epilogue high
lighting the many changes during the
25-year period from 1958 to the Arch
diocese's sesquicentennial year in
1983.

Mrs. Tentler received her doctorate in

history from the University of Michi
gan in 1975 and has been employed
there as an associate professor in
that same field. She has pub I ished
several articles in the area of wo

man's history and ethnic history. Her
first book, Wage-Earning Women: Indus
trial Work and FamIly LIfe In the UnI
ted States, 1900-1930, was pubLi shed
by Oxford unIversIty Press in 1979.

Wayne State university press has just
reissued the history written by Father
George Pare, The Catholic Church in
Detroit, 1701-1888. It IS available
from Wayne State university Press.

Publications

Portable utopia: Glasgow and the unit
ed States, by Bernard Asplnwall, Glas
gow unlversity, provides a comprehen
sive survey of the economic, intellec
tual, and cultural linkage between
Glasgow and the united States. Avail
able from Aberdeen Univers i ty press,
Aberdeen, Scotland, or A U P Farmers

Hall, Aberdeen, Scotland AB9 2XT.
ca.272 pp. nec , , 1983. u.s. $28.50.
ISBN 0-08-028447-7

A popular H is tory of the Archdiocese
of New york by Msgr. Florence D. Coha
lan, has been published by the united
States Catholic Historical Society,
st. Joseph's Seminary, Dunwoodie, Yon

kers, NY 10704. (Monograph series
(united States Catholic Historical So

ciety); v.37.) 354 pp. ISBN 0-9300-
60172. $20.00.

Michael Connors, C.S.C., has edited a

Selected Bibliography: Holy Cross in
the USA which lists published materi
als on the sisters, Brothers, and
priests as well as on foundations.
The publication is available from
province Archives Center, P.O. Box

568, Notre Darne, IN 46556.

Michael Augustine Corrigan and the
Italian Immigrants: The Relationship
Between the Church and the Italians In

the Archdiocese of New York, 1885-
1902, by Rev. Stephen MIchael Dl GIO

vanni, has been published as a disser
tation by Gregorian University and is
now available to the pub I

ì

c , Rome,
1983., 511 pp., Pontifica universitas
Gregoriana (pontifical Gregorian Uni
versity), 4 piazza della pilotta,
00187 Rome.

studies in Medievalism, a quarterly
journal which began publication in
spring 1979, Oxford, Ohio, dedicated
to the study of Medieval themes in the
cultures of later centuries, announces
a special issue on the theme, "Medie
val ism and ReI ig ion. " Article-length
manuscripts on any aspect of Medieval
themes in later religious thought and
expression are welcome. Contact Pro
fessor Peter W. Will iams, Department
of Religion, Miami university, Oxford,
OH 45056.

American Catholic Women and the Church
to 1920, by Carr Elizabeth Worland
(Thesis: ph.D., st. Louis university
1982) is available from university Mi
crofilms International, Ann Arbor, in
photocopy or microfilm. Order No.DA-
8223752. 249 pp. 1982. Microfilm:
$10.00; paper copy: $20.00.

The Italians of Greenwich village, by
Donald Tricarico concentrates on sec

ond and third generation Italians and
communal adaptations in Greenwich vil
lage. Available from Center for Mi
gration Studies of New York, Inc., 209
Flagg place, Staten Island, NY 10304.
1983. ISBN 913256-62-5 (cloth) $17.50;
ISBN 913256-64-1 (pap.) $12.95.

A Historical and Theological Analysis
of the Main Trends of the Cathol ic
Theology of Prayer In the United
States, 1940-1975, by Gordon Edward
Truitt, (ThesIs: S.T.D., Catholic uni
versity of America, 1982), is now



available from university Microfilms
International, Dissertation Copies,
P.O. Box 1764, Ann Arbor, MI 48106.
311 pp. Order no. 8127536. Microfilm:
$10.00� paper copy: $20.00.

Catholics in the Old South: Essays on

Church and CuI ture, ed i ted by Jon L.

Wakelyn and Randall M. Miller, is
available from Mercer University
Press, Macon, GA. Topics included in
nine essays focus on ethnic identity,
slavery, free blacks, women, and Cath
olic elites. 1983. ISBN 0865540802
$15.95.

The Penultimate Mission: A Documentary
H istory of San Rafael, Arcangel, by
Msgr. Francis J. Weber, (LOS Angeles,
1983, 183 pp.) is now available from
Dawson's Book Shop, 535 North Larch
mont Boulevard, Los Angeles, CA
90004. $16.00.

The Precursor's Mission: A Documentary
HIstory of San Juan Bautista, compiled
and edited by Msgr. Francis J. Weber,
printed by Libra Press, Ltd., Hong
Kong, available from Dawson's Book
Shop, 535 North Larchmont Blvd., Los

Angeles, CA 90004. 227 pp.

A Comparative Social Study of the
Members and Apostolates of the First
Eight Permanent Communi ties of Women

RelIgIous WIthIn the OrIgInal Bounda
ries of the united States, 1790-1850,
by Barbara MIsner (ph.D. disse Catho
lic university of America, 1980), is
now available in photocopy or micro
film from university Microfilms Inter

national, Ann Arbor, Michigan, 312
leaves. Order no. 8111639.

Confession of a Cathol ie, by Michael
Novak, reflections on the Nicene Creed
and the state of the Church since vat
ican II, has been published by Harper
and Row, San Francisco, 1983. 221
pp. ISBN 0-06-066319-7. $12.95.

The presence of Grace, and Other Book
Reviews, by Flannery O'Connor, com

piled by Leo J. Zuber, edited by Car
ter W. Mart in, has been pub I ished by
The university of Georgia press,
Athens, GA. 1983. 189 pp. ISBN
0-8203-0663-0. $16.00.

Theology of Ministry, by Thomas Frank
lin O'Meara, O.P., has been published
by paulist press, New york, 1983. 211

pp. s 11 .95.

Rev. Alfred Rush, C.SS.R. has compiled
a bibliography of the Redemptorists'
Baltimore province to commemorate the

150th anniversary of his community's
coming to the united states. The bib

liography is available for one dollar
from the author: 7509 Shore Road,
Brooklyn, NY 11209 for one dollar.

Conceived in Conscience: Essays on

Church-State Relations and Contempo
rary pol i tics, ed ì ted by Richard A.

Rutyna and John W. Kuehl, consists of
14 essays on the problem of diversity
and pluralism in American society.
Nonscholarly, available from The Don

ning Company, 5659 virginia Beach
Blvd., Norfolk, VA 23502. S8.95.

paths to the Northwest: A Jesuit His
tory of the Oregon province, by Wll
fred P. Schoenberg, S.J., has been es

tabl ished by Loyola nn ivers i ty press

Chicago. 1983. 647 pp. $27.50.

Hispanics in New york: Religious, Cul
tural, and Social Experiences, a study
authorized in 1979 by Terence Cardinal
Cooke at the request of the Committee
for Hispanic Evangelization, has been

published by the Office of pastoral
Research, Archdiocese of New York,
1982. In 2 volumes, vo

ì

• 1 contains
demographic information, the survey,
and case studies. vol. � contains all

background papers. A discussion
guide, entitled Hispanics in New york:
Who Are We? (24 pp.) accompan i e s the
set. Available from Archdiocese of
New York, Office of Pastoral Research,
1011 First Ave., New york, NY 10022.
2 vol. set: $15.00. Discussion Guide:
$1. 00

Corporation Sole: Cardinal Mundelein
and Chicago Catholicism, by Edward R.

Kantowicz, has been pub I ished by the

university of Notre Dame Press. 1983.
296 pp. ISBN 0-268-007381-1 (cloth):
$19.95; ISBN 0-268-00739-4 (pap.)
$9.95.

The Cathol ie Church in the u.S.: At
the Crossroads, by
R.S.M. is available
for Applied Research,

Dolores LIptak,
from the Center

Washington, D.C.



Mt. Angel Abbey: A Centennial History
of the Bened ictine Communi ty and Its

Library, 1882-1982, by Lawrence J. Mc

Crank, has been published by scholarly
Resources, Inc. , Wilmington, DE
19805. 1983. 192 pp. $12.50.

The Rare Book and Manuscr ipt Collec
tl0n of the Mt. Angel Abbey Library: A

Catalog and Index, by Lawrence J. Mc

Crank, is available in microfiche from

Scholarly Resources, Inc., Wilmington,
DE. 1983. 5 fiche. 510.00.

By Her Fruits ••• Sister Mary Joseph
Lynch - Sister of Mercy, a biography
by Slster Mary Lucy MCDonald, R.S.M.,
has been published by the Religious
Sisters of Mercy, Farmington Hills,
Michigan. 1981. 93 pp.

By Little and By Little: The Selected
Writings of Dorothy Day, ed ì

t.e d and
introduced by Robert Ellsberg, has
been published by Alfred A. Knopf, New

York, 1983, 371 pp. ISBN 0-394-52499-
-3: 517.95 (cloth); ISBN 0-394-71432-
-6. $8.95 (pbk).

Teaching a Stone to Talk� Expeditions
and Encounters, by Annie Dlllard, pro
vides a memorable touch and taste of
the American Catholic experience.
published by Harper and ROw, New York,
1982. 177 pp. $12.45.

Galilean Journey: The Mexican-American
promise, by Vlrglllo P. Elizondo,
based on the author's doctoral disser
tation presented at the Institut Cath
olique, paris, 1978, has been publish
ed by Orbis Books, Maryknoll, NY,
1983. 147 pp. ISBN 0-88344-151-9
(pbk).

Louis Martin, Father of a Saint, by
Joyce R. Emert, has been publlshed by
Alba House, New York, 1983. 208 pp.
ISBN 0818904461 (pbk.) $9.95.

Deep Roots & Golden wings: One Hundred
& Flfty Years with the visitation Sis
ters In the Archdlocese of Salnt

LOU1S, 1883-1983, by W1l11am Barnaby
Faherty, S.J., lS available from River
City publishers, Ltd., st. Louis, MO,
published in 1982. 188 pp. ISBN
0-933150-82-2.

A Documentary History of Religion in

America, edited by Edwin S. Gaustad,
has been published in 2 volumes by
william B. Eerdmans, Grand Rapids,
Mich., 1982-83. vo l , 1: TO the Civil
War (ISBN 0802818714) $16.95; vol. 2:
Since 1865 (ISBN 0-8028-1874-9)
$18.95.

The Feminist Mystic, and Other Essays
on Women and splrituallty, ed ì

ted by
Mary E. Giles, professor of Humanities
and Religious Studies at California
State University, Sacramento, provides
excellent insight into classical and

contemporary trends. published by
Crossroad, New york, 1982. 159 pp.
ISBL 0-8245-0432-1. $8.95.

Personal Notices

Sister Mary Amadeus of the Fel ician
Slsters lS completing a history of the
Our Lady of the Angels province of her

congregation.

Rev. Earl Boyea of the Detroit Archdi
ocese i s do i nq research on the life
and activities of Bishop John Foley of
Detroi t.

Last summer, John J. Bukowczyk, assis
tant professor of hlstory at Wayne
State university in Detroit, presented
a paper enti tLed "Mary the Messiah:
polish Immigrant Heresy and the Malle
able Ideology of the Roman Catholic
Church, 1880-1930" at the History
Workshop on Religion and Society in
London. He has also recently authored
an article on "Factionalism and the

Composition of the polish Immigrant
Clergy," which appeared in pastor of
the poles: polish American Essays,
ed. S. Ble]was and M. Biskupski, po
lish Studies Monographs, No.1. (New
Britain, Conn.: Central Connecticut
State College, 1982).

Rev. Donald F. Crosby, S.J., of the
ün ive r s i ty of Santa Clara, is working
on a history of American Catholic
chaplains in World War II.

Sister Mary Ewens, O.P., has been ap
pointed presldent of Edgewood College,
Madison, Wisconsin.



Rev. William Barnaby Faherty, S.J.,
recently retired from full-time teach
ing at st. Louis university, has been

appointed Archivist of the Missouri
province of the Society of Jesus. The
Archives is being moved to the provin
cial Headquarters, 4511 West P ine
Blvd., St. Louis, MO 63108. Father

Faherty will continue as director of
the St. Stan islaus Jesu i t H istor ical
Museum at Florissant, Missouri and to
reside at Jesuit Hall, 3601 Lindell
Blvd., St. Louis, MO 63108.

Dav id P. Gray has been appointed Ar
ChlV1St of the Diocese of Bismarck.

Sister Julia Heslin, S.C., Brooklyn,
New York, has recently completed the
dissertation: "In Transition: A Study
of Women Religious Administrators in
Nontraditional Roles."

Mr. Gerald Highland has been appointed
Director of Archives of the Archdio
cese of C inc innat i , Rev. Edmund Hus

sey, the former archivist, will con

tinue to serve the Archives as a con

sultant.

peter C. Holloran completed a doctoral
dissertation at Boston university in
1982 entitled, "Boston's Wayward Chil
dren: Social Services for Homeless
Children, 1800-1930."

Sister M. Francis Assisi Kennedy,
O.S.F., has been appointed
of the Sisters of st.

Oldenburg, Indiana.

archivist
Francis,

Ms. Christine Krosel has been appoint
ed Director of Archlves of the Diocese
of Cleveland.

Rev. Robert E. Massey, a doctoral can

didate at Marquette university, is

writing a dissertation on the histori
ography of the American Catholic
Church.

Rev. Paul Nelligan, S.J., has recently
become assistant archivist at Boston

College.

Rev. Marvin R. O'Connell, University
of Notre Dame, is writing a biography
of Archbishop John Ireland.

John P. O'Connor of Brooklyn is pursu

ing research on Irish and German immi

grant life in nineteenth-century
Brooklyn.

sister Madeleine Schmidt is studying
parishes serving mining communities
and parishes formerly existing and now

suppressed in the Diocese of Daven

port.

sister Ursula Stepsis, C.S.A., of
Mount Augustlne Convent, Rlchfield,
Ohio, is doing research on the contri
butions of religious to health care.

Rev. Paul Sullivan, S.J., of the Je
SUlt School of Theology, Berkeley, is

studying American Catholic ecclesiolo

gy w i th spec ial reference to Bishop
John England.

James J. Uhrig, graduate student at

the university of Cincinnati, is stud

ying Archbishop John T. MCNicholas and
the Church in Cincinnati during the

Depression.

Kenneth ,J. Uva, an attorney from New

york City, is writing a book about
u.S. Catholic anticommunism in the
Cold War.

sister M. Janice Ziolkowski of the Fe

lician Sisters of Livonia has just
completed a history of her community,
the Felician Sisters oldest province
founded in 1874.

Louis C. Zuccarello of Marist College,
poughkeepsie, New york, is pursuing
research on the career of Rev. ,J ames

N i Ian, a member of the New york Aca

demia.



Recent Research

"The Resting Place of Angels": Catholic
Domesticity in Victorian America

Beg inning in the 1930 s, the cu I ture
brokers of America, from poet to poli
tician, turned their attention to the

family. with the decline of agricul
ture in New England, and the rise of
industrialization and urbanism, signi
ficant changes took place in the char-

acter of family life. By the end of
the century, the middle-class family -

wi th a father who worked outside the
home, a mother who concentrated on

child care, and a house in the suburbs
- had become an American ideal. The
evolution and analysis of this family
has been examined from a variety of

perspectives: Ryan, 1981; Degler,
1980; Wright, 1980; Douglas, 1979; and
Handlin, 1979. Such authors have be

gun to present the colorful picture of
American victorian life, but they tac
i tly assume that the Amer ican middle
class is protestant, and promotes a

protestant understanding of the home.

My current research modifies this po
sition by analyzing popular nine
teenth-century American Catholic mate
rials for their perspective on the
ideal home and i ts r e I ig ious connec

tions. As a comparative study, my re

search first considers the Protestant
vision of domesticity as described by
popular women writers, architectural
reformers, and ministers. I t is my
contention that this diverse group
drew upon a long-standing protestant

promotion of the family in order to
aid in the restructuring of the home
from an economically productive insti
tution to an effective and educational
one. Family religion - in its educa
tional, devotional, and social forms -

functioned as an eternal, unchang ing
religious alternative to an increas
ingly splintered and privatized Ameri
can evangelical protestantism.

TO capture the relationship between
domesticity and American Catholicism,
I have utilized popular literature:
novels, newspapers, and advice books.

My research concerns only English lan

guage materials primarily written and
read by Irish-Americans. The home
lives of other Catholic immigrants
have their own unique structures and
are not a part of this study.

It is difficult to determine how mid
dle-class attitudes towards the horne
filtered through the American Catholic
community. In 1850 when Mary Sadlier
published Willy Burke, or the Irish
Orphan in America, it sold an incredl
ble 7000 copies in the first week.
Father O'Reilly's advice book, Mirror
of True Womanhood (1876), went through
seventeen edltlons by 1892. In gener
al, Catholic newspapers up until 1880
were not concerned with domestic mat

ters. Diocesan newspapers might carry
columns called "Household Hints" or

"Children's Corner" but these were on

ly brief, informative articles. Dur

ing the 1880s, family newspapers be
came popular and often described the
Catholic horne. The most important of
these was the Sacred Heart Review
which began publishing in 1888 in Bos
ton. Running until 1918, it boasted a

circulation of 40 ,000. This was al
most double the readership of Ave
Maria and far exceeded the meager cir
culation of the 1897 Catholic World of

2,250.

From such sources I have collected and

analyzed the attitudes and virtues of
a "good" Catholic home life. The fam

ily was seen as the "nursery of the
nation" which produced good citizens
and good Catholics. Writers on domes

ticity ignored the traditional prefer
ence of the celibate, contemplative
life and extolled the virtues of the
family. They asserted that social,
spiritual, and personal ills could be
averted through a strong family. The
true home imitated the perfect harmony
experienced in Eden and heaven. Since
the home reflected divine intention
its character was believed to be eter
nal and unchanging.

Catholic writers in the late 19th cen

tury perceived a close relationship
between the physical environment of
the home and the nature of the fami

ly. An ordered, neat, clean, and well
decorated home would have a positive
influence on the spiri tuaI and moral
character of the family members.
Catholic house builders advertised

"cozy homes" in d iocesan newspapers,
and family magazines encouraged taste
ful home decorations. Home loan and
building societies with strong Irish
and Catholic connections rose to meet
these needs. Emphasis on the environ
mental influence of a "proper" home



served to separate the growing Catho
lic middle class of the 1880s who
could afford such rna ter ial comforts,
from the Catholic poor who crowded the

city slums.

Nineteenth-century parish life, with
its myr iad of sodal i ties, devotions,
and social services, directed the at

tention of Catholics away from the
home. Ever since the Counter-Reforma
tion (Bossy, 1970) the Catholic clergy
tried to weaken family control over

social and religious life. After
Catholic emancipation in 1829, the
Irish hierarchy encouraged a more Ro

manized faith which assigned home rit
uals to a past of secrecy, oppression,
and poverty (Larkin, 1972). Conse

quently, unlike American Protestant
writers who encouraged family worship
and designed family liturgies, Catho
lic devotions at home were private af
fairs. Reading prayer books, spiritu
al guides, or saying the rosary did
not involve the whole family. Not un

til the last decade of the century,
under pope Leo XIII, could one receive
indulgences for family worship. The
familiar "Enthronement of the Sacred
Heart in Families" received official
papal approval only as late as 1915.

For American Catholics, religion was

integrated into home life not through
ritual, but through the display of
religious articles for individual de
votion. Artifacts found in the more

private areas of the home - crucifix
es, small al tars, holy water fonts -

were sectarian in character. Catho
lics displayed in the parlor religious
decorations of a more general Christ
ian character. photographs of notable
Catholic clergy could be collected and
placed in albums, just as protestants
did. Religious lithographs were

framed and hung. Cathol ic newspapers
even advertised parlor organs, popular
symbols of middle-class respectability
and family cohesion. At century's
end, as more Catholics became more af

fluent, they combined their tradition
al preference for the visual with the
victorian preoccupation with material
display. Gone was the bare Irish cot

tage with its st. Bridget's cross, and
in its stead was the overstuffed vic
torian mansion.

Although Catholic
primarily wri tten

advice literature,
by priests, upheld

the pa tr iarchal home, women were as

suming a more vital role in the reli

gious life of the family. writers
like Orestes Brownson condemned a sen

timentalized protestantism as a "reli

gion of gush," but was unable to curb
the popular Cathol ic conception that
it was the mother who "saved" her fam

ily from irreligiousity. In spite of

this, Catholic domestic writers never

encouraged the common protestant idea
that women might act as "social house

keepers" and clean up the world's mess

as well as their families'. For Cath-
01 ics, such act iv i ties were s tr ictly
in the domain of the charitable nuns -

not the proper mother.

Catholic domestic writers did not to

tally forget their past, but colored
it with their own values system.
Irish ethnicity became cultural and
not pol i tical. The symbol of a past
of innocence and purity, the Irish
cot tage, was ideal ized and nostalg i
cally remembered. Middle-class Ameri
can Catholics also looked to a French

past to color their domestic atti
tudes. If Ireland symbolized simpli
city and honesty, then France symbol
ized sophistication. Catholic pub
lishers printed volumes of advice lit
erature translated from the French.
French convent boarding school educa
tion functioned to instill European
standards of refinement and grace.
The cultural advantages, available on

ly to a very few Catholics at mid-cen

tury, were now being advertised to

all.

The extremes of either of these "eth

nicities" were perceived as dangerous
threats to the home. The proverbial
Irish-American pub drew men away from
the sacred space of the home and be

came a symbol of social degeneration,
religious infidelity, and personal
vice. Likewise, women's involvement
wi th French fashion and society (and
their consequential refusal to do

housework) signaled the downfall of

the family. Race suicide, divorce,
socialism, and mixed marriages were

all condemned as threats to the fami

ly. By the twentieth century, fears
of the modern industrial state had fo

cused Catholic attention on family
life, reversing its longstanding pre
occupation with the world of the celi
bate.



Out of necessity this research has
been confined to the "ideal" Catholic
home as presented in the popular
press. I would welcome any correspon
dence from readers who either have

nineteenth-century domestic religious
articles, or who have primary sources

illustrating Catholic family life as

it actually occurred.

Colleen MCDannel1

Department of Religion
Temple university
Philadelphia, pennsylvania
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Recent Research

Popular Religion and the Italian Community
Historians who set out to study "popu
lar religion" find themselves at once

confronted by serious difficulties.
The word "popular" means "of the peo
ple," but has from the sixteenth cen

tury carried connotations of "low" and
"base" as well; like the word "common"

and popular religion can just as

well, and perhaps more dramatically

and fairly, be called "common reli

gion" - "popular" has a political his
tory and is inseparable in use from

particular social arrangements of pow
er and from the location within these

arrangements of those who use the

word.1 Contemporary religious histo
rians also inherit David Hume's caus

tic separation of popular religion
from real religion in his Natural His
tory of Religion. For Hume, popular
rellgion was prescientific thinking,
the expression of inadequate human ef
fort to inhabi t an inhospi table and

incomprehensible universe. The "igno
rant vulgar," said Hume, project their
fears and ignorance' into nature and
construct for themselves gods in their
own images; th is popular r e I ig ion is
destructive of true morality, of sci
ence and reason, and is asocial and
craven.2 Following Hume, some of the
earliest anthropologists and some cul
tural historians thought that "primi
tive religion" represented an early
stage of the evolution of the human

being and of human consciousness in
its growth towards Western science and
reason.3

Although we may no longer share these

assumptions and values, they are built

right into the words "popular reli

gion" and any use of this term must
first acknowledge this history. One
set of problems then is conceptual:
what is "popular religion"? What is
official religion? Who has the power
to use these terms? From what per
spective are they used? Assuming for
the moment that these terms have

meaning, what is the relationship be
tween these two forms of religious ex

pression?4
The high/low distinction which plagues
the study of popular religion also af
flicts the study of popular or common

morality: the study of morals is the

study of carefully articulated ab
stract principles; the ways in which
common folk behave is another matter

altogether. What is "popular morali

ty" and how is this related to "popu
lar religion"? In the 1930s, Leonard
Covello, a sociologist and educator,
commented about the men and women of
Italian Harlem, where he lived and of
which he was a most sympathetic stu

dent, that they seemed to lack ab
stract ethical principles which tran
scended their personal or familial



concerns. All around him, men and
women were living out strictly ordered
lives according to closely maintained
standards of good and bad, but Covello
was troubled by their failure to arti
culate these values in anything but
domestic and intimate terms.5 A simi
lar position was taken, with less sym
pathy and understanding, by Edward
Banfield, who argued that southern
Italians were so preoccupied with the
defense and maintenance of their fami
I ies tha t in the world ou ts ide these
concerns they were in fact "amoral."6

A second set of d iff icul t ies in the

study of popular religion arises over

the question of access. with rare ex

ceptions, the ignorant vulgar, as Hume
had it, do not set down their reli
gious beliefs and perceptions, their
moral values and priorities let
alone their most basic understandings
of what is real and meaningful - in

writing. Historians cannot go like

anthropologists and live among the

people they wish to study. Acounts of

popular religion are often collected
and preserved by men and women who had

power over the people they are writing
about or who were hostile to their
faith or who came from another culture

entirely. So the task of the histori
an of popular religion is doubly dif
f icul t.

I want to illustrate some of these

methodological and conceptual diffi
culties and suggest some ways of deal

ing with them by referring to the re

I ig ious I ife of the men and women of
Italian Harlem, a community of south
ern Italian immigrants and their chil
dren which flourished on the upper
east side of Manhattan from the 1880s
to the late 1940s. A definition is in
order first, however, so that we will
know what we are looking for. popular
religion is the totality of a people's
ultimate values, their most deeply
held ethical convictions, their ef
forts to order their reality. In its
broadest sense, I am suggesting that

popular religion should be understood
as a people's cosmology, their under
stand ing of the way the world is; i t
is what matters.7 This definition
should be followed by a quick coda,
lest it seem too idealist and lead us

astray from the start: we should never

attempt to understand popular religion
apart from a very clear perception of

dlL
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the total context within which a com

munity exists. In particular, in the
modern history of the industrial west,
popular religion must always be stud
ied in the context of a communi ty' s
struggles with external power and au

thority (and of the internal conse

quences of this struggle); of the

changing nature of work and time: of
the d islocat ions of urban iz at ion, in
dustrialization and immigration; and

finally of the ever-increasing claims
of the modern state.

I set out to do a study of Italian
American "religion" and I was immedi

ately confronted with the difficulty
of th is, since the secondary sources

were unanimous in their declarations
that the I tal ians were not, in the

years of immigration and afterwards,
"r e I ig ious. " I tal ian Amer ican C atho
lic faith has been defined, by church
officials and religious workers (and
by historians who take their cue from
these sources), as a "problem" - the

famous "Italian problem" of American
Catholicism.8 Many of the elements of
this analysis are accurate as far as

they go: Italians did come poorly edu
cated in Catholic doctrine: they were

anti-clerical: they tended to keep out
of church except on special occasions

baptisms, weddings, funerals, and
most importantly religious feste: and

they gave small sums of money to their
churches.

Harlem's Italians, however, obviously
had a religious life, in the more tra

ditional sense of the word. They
filled their homes with statues of the
saints and of the Madonna and they saw

themselves in a direct, personal rela
tionship with these divine figures.
They did go to church on special occa
sions-.--They also initiated one of the
most important devotions in American
Catholic history: beginning in 1882,
Italian Harlem gathered every July 16
(and for days before and after) for a

huge street festa in honor of the Ma

donna of Mount Carmel. within a dec

ade after its founding, the festa was

attracting tens of thousands of Itali
an immigrants and their children from
all the boroughs of New york City and
from the surrounding states as well.9

The annual festa was a complex event

which stretched over many days and had
a number of settings. people walked



barefoot in the streets (particularly
around 115th street which was consid
ered holy because the Madonna lived
there) through the night of July 16 to

get to the church and then on the day
of the feast itself in one of the two

great processions which wended their
way up and down every street in Ital
ian Harlem. They carried enormously
heavy candles in the procession.
These candles were weighted according
to the seriousness of the plea made to
the Madonna (and sometimes they
weighed as much as the person being
prayed for)� if they were too heavy to
be carried by one person, as was often
the case, the whole family shared the

burden. Women walked through the
streets with their hair undone; women

also licked the stones of the church
and of the center aisle before the
Madonna until the clergy put an end to
the practice in the 1920s. All of
this severe penitential behavior was

governed by vows which the people made
to the Madonna, pleas for help w i th
the manifold problems of their lives.
These vows were taken very ser iously
and were passed on from generation to

generation.

But to the despair of archdiocesan of

ficials, the festa did not exist only,
or mainly, in church or in the proces
sions. people ate and drank a great
deal during the many days and nights
of the festa - and no one is very pre
cise about how long the event actually
lasted. They played games of chance
in the streets. The doors of I tal ian
Harlem were open throughout the cele
bration and men and women in the com

munity had special responsibilities to
welcome out-of-town guests. The
smells of the festa were many of
food cooking in the streets under the
arches of colored lights, of incense,
frying dough, onions; the sounds were

many - religious chants from southern

Italy, I tal ian and Amer ican march ing
music, the wailing prayers of the wom

en, the cries of the street hawkers
and gamblers. All of this was the
festa in honor of the Madonna of Mount
Carmel: the people repeatedly refused
to be denied any part of this.

The figure of the Madonna hersel f is

quite complex. She is a beautiful

peasant woman with broad hips and a

large bosom; her hair is long and
real. Her power is great and terrible

- the people must attempt to placate
her with offerings of their own pain.
She could be capricious in the exer

cise of power and very threatening,
but the people referred to her as

"mamma" and spoke and wrote di rect

ly to her. For all her power, she was

called mainly to heal the small hurts
of everyday life; and mainly she was

called, by women, to exercise her

power in the homes of Italian Harlem.

Interesting and obviously important as

all this is, as an event in itself -

as a narrowly defined "religious"
event - it is incomprehensible in its

complex i ty. I t is as incomprehens i
ble, indeed, as any of the other fea
tures of southern Italian religious
life - the evil eye, the centrality in
the community of strong women with

special powers, the seriousness of

vows, the severity of penitential dis
cipline, the integration of "sacred"
and "profane"10 - when these are taken
out of the entire lived context of the

community's life. But it is equally
clear that as an event at the center
of a community - a particular communi

ty with a particular history - the an

nual festa of Our Lady of Mount Carmel
on 115th street in Harlem is most re

vealing.

The first task of the historian of

popular religion then is to construct
as precise and detailed a picture of
the world in which the religious event
occurs as possible. NO detail is un

importan t here. I t is necessary to

know, for example, that the men of
Italian Harlem, for much of the his
tory of the community, worked at gru
eling jobs under the supervision of
bosses who were not usually Italian
and always in the threatening shadow
of unemployment and that the women of
the communi ty worked long and furious
hours doing piecework for New York's

garment industry. It is also neces

sary to know that the people viewed
the streets as dangerous and filled
with disease but that they and their
children were forced by the circum
stances of their lives to spend much
of their time in those streets. Fi
nally, al though this is only a small
selection of details, it is essential
to know that Italian Harlem was a pub
lic patriarchy but a private matriar
chy: in the streets, the authority of
men was proclaimed as supreme by eve-



rybody; but everyone knew that in fact
the real loci of power in the homes
and in the culture were women.11

It is also important, if the festa is
to become meaningful and comprehensi
ble (and reveal ing) to us, to study
the common morality of the community.
This means that we must be patient in
an effort to see the world - to under
stand the good and the bad - as the

people themselves saw these. In what

they said and in the ways they be
haved, the men and women of Italian
Harlem explicitly and insistently
identified for themselves their most
fundamental value and perspective: the
authoritative centrality of the fami
ly. This was the source of their mor

al understanding, the position from
which they defined and approached the
real. This did not isolate them,
though, as Banfield suggested, because

by a variety of customs and social in
stitutions this centrality of the home
was extended outwards to include oth
ers who were not blood kin and u I ti

mately all of Italian Harlem, although
there was always a tension between in
clusion and exclusion.

Historians of Italian America have
long emphasized and celebrated this

aspect of immigrant l ife, bu t i t is
essential also to see that the Italian
American family was profoundly trou

bled. First, it was threatened by the

struggle to survive economically in
the new world while remaining faithful
to the family (usually the women of
the family) left behind in Italy.
Then it was torn by generational dis
cord. Bitter conflict raged over the
extreme authority of the family and
individuals resented (but submitted
to) the expectation that their own

plans should be subordinated to the
demands of the family. Struggles of

power and priority developed among
various kin. The family was perceived
as claustrophobic, all-demanding,
inescapable. And much of the bi tter
ness of this conflict was directed at

women, who were the cen t r a l au thor i-
ties in the home, the symbols of the

power of the family. Italians ex

pressed all this ambivalence in the

crucially important idea of rispetto,
their fundamental approach to what

they cons idered real, wh ich combined
love and fear, submission and evasion,

acknowledgement of power and the defi
ance of it.

We are now in a better position to go
back to the festa and to read it as an

expression of the inner life of the

communi ty. The indeterminate time of
the festa, for example, when seen in
the context of the nature of Italian
American labor, shows itself to be the

people's claiming of time for them

selves, a sacred time within which

they could be themselves, affirming
their deepest values, and resist the
roles assigned them by American capi
talism.12 The festa was also a bene
diction of the threatening streets:
the Madonna was taken out into the
streets to sanctify them as she was

taken out into the threatening but

necessary sea in southern Italian de
votions. The large candles drew trou

bled families together in a shared

public acceptance of the burden of
their struggles and enforced the de
mand for family loyalty. The vows al
lowed people to demonstrate their a

bility to give, and so to receive,
rispetto, to demonstrate their integ
ri ty. The festa was also an annual

public revelation of the sexual hier
archies of power in the community: the
usual public/private ordering was in
verted as the power of women was re

vealed in the figure of the Madonna.
At the same time, however, women were

made to atone for their power and were

taught the limits of it by the sever

ity of the penitential disciplines
they alone undertook. When a woman

licked the stones in front of the Ma

donna, the community was offered an

icon of its deepest knowledge: the

power of women and its limits, the
fact that the power of women was also
their pain and their bind.

When we have set the festa in its

place at the center of the life of the

community, in all its detailed partic
ularity, we can establish a productive
relationship between our reading of
the festa and our efforts to under
stand the inner life of the community,
i ts common moral i ty. The festa deep
ens our awareness of the rage provoked
by the omnivorous family, for example,
when we understand the roles assigned
women during the celebration. The
festa in this way is the sacred thea
ter of Italian Harlem, in which all



the values, hopes and fears and needs
of the people were revealed to them
selves first and later to us. people
participated, every July 16th, in a

highly synthesized and condensed ex

pression of their lives; the festa, in
other words, was a living and changing
expression of popular r e I igion. Such
events offer historians of popular
consciousness rare opportuni ties, for

they allow the voice of the people
themselves to be heard.

Robert Orsi
Department of Religion
Fordham university
Lincoln Center Campus
New York, N.Y. 10023
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Street is told in Domenico pistella,
La Madonna del Carmine e gli Italiani
DIAmerica. StorIa del SantuarIo della
Madonna del Carmine, 115ma Strada in
New York CIty, New york: no publIsher
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to a particular scholarly tradition.

11 This public/private distinction is
also discussed in Miriam Cohen, From

Workshop to Office: Italian Women-and
Family S trateg ies In New york C I ty,
1900-1950, unpublIshed ph.D. disserta
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